
AGENDA
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TRAFFIC COMMITTEE MEETING OF GRIFFITH CITY COUNCIL
TO BE HELD IN THE MURRAY ROOM, GRIFFITH CITY COUNCIL ON

TUESDAY 8 JULY 2014 AT 10.30 AM

CL01 Apologies

CL02 Confirmation of Minutes

CL03 Business Arising

CL04 Declarations of Interest

CL05 p06 Traffic Committee Action Report

CL06 p10 Installation of No Stopping Zones - Yoolooma Street and Macarthur 
Street Intersection 

CL07 p13 Installation of No Stopping Zones in line with the Pedestrian Access 
Mobility Plan - Collina 

CL08 p17 Traffic Management Plans - 2014 Citrus Sculpture Display - Banna 
Ave

CL09 General Business

CL10 Next Meeting

DISTRIBUTION LIST
Councillor Doug Curran (Chair), (Councillor Simon Croce - Alternate), Sergeant Colin Lonsdale (Police), 
Michael Buckley (RMS), Adrian Piccoli (MP) or John Bonetti (representing Adrian Piccoli), Engineering 
Design and Approvals Manager, Graham Gordon; Traffic Engineer, William Wood; Road Safety Officer, 
Greg Balind; Minute Secretary, Jenny O'Donnell-Priest
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MINUTES OF THE TRAFFIC COMMITTEE MEETING HELD IN THE MURRAY 
ROOM AT THE COUNCIL CHAMBERS, GRIFFITH ON 10 JUNE 2014 

COMMENCING AT 10.30 AM

PRESENT
Councillor Doug Curran (Chair), Sergeant Mark Andrews (Police), Michael Buckley 

(RMS), John Bonetti (representing Adrian Piccoli)

STAFF PRESENT
Engineering Design and Approvals Manager, Graham Gordon; Traffic Engineer, William 

Wood; Road Safety Officer, Greg Balind; Minute Secretary, Marisa Martinello

CL01    APOLOGIES

Nil

CL02    CONFIRMATION OF PREVIOUS MINUTES

RECOMMENDED on the motion of John Bonetti and RMS that the minutes of the 
previous meeting held on 13 May 2014, having first been circulated amongst members, 
be confirmed with the amendment to 8.6 second paragraph RMS representative also 
advised change to Council Staff confirmed.

CL03   BUSINESS ARISING

3.1 St Patrick's School Bus Zone

Mr Balind informed the Committee that a report will be presented to the Transport Committee 
at the end of the trial period of the change to parking in the bus zone area at St Patrick 's 
School which will conclude on the 27 June.  An update will be presented to the Traffic 
Committee.

The Committee was asked of the number of car parks that would be lost if a children's 
crossing was constructed.  The answer was that 20 car parks would be lost.

3.2      Intersection of Mirrool Branch Canal Road and Kidman Way

Mr Balind to contact Mrs Nugan regarding the removal of shrubbery along the channel bank 
at the Intersection of Mirrool Branch Canal Road and Kidman Way.
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3.3      Road Train Access

Mr Balind to send letter out to Businesses for feedback on oversized vehicles.  Mr Bonetti 
advised that a Management Plan should be drawn up to solve the problem of oversized 
vehicles and address the long term strategy.

3.4      Request for Signage

The Mayor and Mr Balind have met with the business owners requesting the installation of 
signage.  The request will need a DA and be approved by RMS.

CL04   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Nil.

CL05      REMOVAL OF NO PARKING ZONE - WARRAMBOOL STREET

Mr Balind advised the Committee that in 2012 - the former Pioneers Lodge nursing home at the 
intersection of Warrambool Street and Animoo Avenue was demolished to make way for the 
pending Private Hospital facility.  The removal of the lodge made an existing 'No Parking' zone 
redundant and therefore the same should be removed.

RECOMMENDED on the motion of  John Bonetti and Sergeant Mark Andrews that the Traffic 
Committee recommend the removal of the existing 'No Parking' zone from the north 
western end of Warrambool Street and replacement of the same with unrestricted 90 degree 
rear to kerb parking (including line marking and signs). 

CL06      TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT PLAN RELATING TO 1 BANNA AVENUE, GRIFFITH 
(DOMS MOTORS) 

Mr Balind advised the Committee that Council is in receipt of a Traffic Management Plan (TMP) 
which is an attachment to DA 256/2013 and relates to the modification of a car yard situated at 1 
Banna Avenue (Doms Motors.)  The TMP provides a proposal for a heavy vehicle to stop on the 
northern side of Banna Avenue for the purpose of loading/unloading vehicles associated with the 
business. 

RECOMMENDED on the motion of John Bonetti and Sergeant Mark Andrews that further 
investigations be conducted into parking of heavy vehicles servicing the said business and 
further that consideration be given to conditions with nearby businesses.

CL07      PEDESTRIAN ACCESS - JONDARYAN AVENUE X YAMBIL STREET

Mr Balind advised the Committee that concerns have been raised in relation to the lack of 
adequate pedestrian access in the vicinity of Jondaryan Avenue x Yambil street intersection.

The Committee discussed various options in relation to the pedestrian crossing.
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RECOMMENDED on the motion of John Bonetti and RMS that:

(a)   Further investigations be conducted on the merits of installing a pedestrian crossing 
on Yambil Street to the east of the Jondaryan Avenue intersection taking into account RMS 
guidelines and Technical Directions, existing infrastructure and Australian Standards.    

(b)   Yambil Street be assessed for the application of a High Pedestrian Activity Area (40k/h) 
between Jondaryan Avenue to the east of the Bonegilla Road intersection. This area would 
also take into account Bonegilla Road between Banna Avenue and Yambil Street.

CL08   GENERAL BUSINESS

8.1 RMS Directional on State Roads

RMS advised the Committee that all existing signs along the Kidman Way will be replaced 
with new signs.

8.2      Pick up and Drop Off at Schools

Councillor Curran expressed his concerns with the action of parents of school children with  
regards to pick ups and drop off at schools.

Parents dropping children off at schools are not parking in the appropriate drop off and pick  
up sections of the school and in doing so are putting other children in danger.

Mr Woods asked if there has been consideration to connecting pedestrian crossings at the  
schools.

Mr Gordon explained that children's crossing along the service roads of the schools are in 
place.

Mr Balind advised that a new guide book has been published and it was a good opportunity 
to send out letters to all schools.

8.3      Sacred Heart Parish

Father Grace has contacted Mr Balind regarding a procession to be held on the Sacred 
Heart Feast Day  to be held on 29 June and has asked permission to use the roads round 
the block of the Sacred Heart Church.  Mr Balind to reply with an explanation to Father Grace 
to encourage to use Apex Park and Road Reserve in front of the church and to use 
footpaths.  If the Police are involved they will charge for their time.

8.4      East Griffith Parking

Mr Balind advised that Councillor Stead has asked for a review of the 30 minute parking at 
the East Griffith Shops, Councillor Stead has been contacted by the shop owner of one of the 
East Griffith Shops.  Their are six unrestricted parking and ten on the other end.  The DA for 
the Marion Catholic High School parking has been approved and this will alleviate some of 
the parking problem.

Mr Gordon advised that the East Griffith Shop owners have contacted him regarding the 
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disabled park that is already in place but does not have a ramp.  The same design needs to 
be taken back to RMS to redesign and install a ramp for the disabled park.

CL09   NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Traffic Committee is to be held on 8 July 2014 at the Council 
Chambers in the Murray Room at 10.30 am.

There being no further business the meeting closed the time being 12.05 pm.

0212
RESOLVED on the motion of Councillors Napoli and Curran that the minutes of the 
Traffic Committee meeting held on 10 June 2014, having first been circulated amongst 
members, be adopted.

Councillor Neville requested that Council staff seek RMS direction on issue regarding 
Willandra Avenue and noted that the school crossing at Griffith High requires repair. Mr 
Bibby advised that he would take issues on board and continue negotiation with RMS 
representatives.

Cr Zappacosta requested clarification on speed zone signage responsibility and 
precedence when there are two conflicting speed advisory signs. Mr Bibby advised that 
the Roads and Maritime Services (RMS) are responsible for speed advisory and the 
erected signage takes precedence over road marking.
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Date of Meeting Item Action/Recommendation Action Officer Comment 

13/05/2014 Installation of Restricted 
Parking – 26-34 Banna Ave 

Further investigation and community 
consultation and liaison with business 
owners to take place with the results being 
submitted as a further report to the 
Committee. To be listed on Action Report. 

Graham Gordon 30/06/2014: Ongoing investigation 

08/04/2014 Intersection of Mirrool Branch 
Canal Road and Kidman Way 

Council has received a letter from 
Teerman's Transport Company to advise 
of another recent accident at the 
intersection of Mirrool Branch Canal Road 
and Kidman Way. They have requested 
that crash mitigation be undertaken on this 
stretch of road.  

The Committee noted that there had been 
six accidents in five years and one fatality 
prior to this period.  Speed zone decrease, 
clearance of shrubbery to maintain site 
distance and redesign of the road were 
discussed.  

It was noted that Council have previously 
investigated the redesign of the 
intersection and drawn up concept plans 
but do not have the funds to carry out 
work. Mr Gordon tabled the original 
concept which includes a 10 m wide 
bridge in the design. 

RMS representative requested that these 
concept plans be forwarded to the RMS 
for costings and to seek funding.  

Council officers have surveyed the area 
and recommend the removal of the 
Chinese claret ash trees planted by 

Graham Gordon 13/05/14: Update given. MI cleared 
channel bank. Property owner yet 
to be notified. 

10/06/2014: Mr Balind to contact 
Mrs Nugan. 

30/06/2014: Investigation into 
history of trees indicated GCC was 
consulted with and agreed to 
planting of trees at said location. 
Letter to be forwarded to Mrs 
Nugan along with application of 
tree removal via P&G.   
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TRAFFIC COMMITTEE ACTION REPORT @ 8 JULY 2014 
 

Updated: 1/07/2014   Page 2 of 4 

Date of Meeting Item Action/Recommendation Action Officer Comment 

Nugan's. The trees are planted on Crown 
Land and Council officer's to liaise with 
Mrs Michelle Nugan to undertake removal. 

The road will be assessed during the RMS 
Speed Zone Review. 

08/04/2014 Winery Signage - TASAC With regard to Winery Signage, the RMS 
representative advised that he would 
forward the RMS guidelines for Winery 
Signage. It was noted that Winery signage 
strategy is being undertaken but the 
current signs needs to be removed within 
the next three months. The financial 
responsibility for the removal of the signs 
was understood to be TASAC as they 
installed in the first instance. RMS 
representative will investigate funding for 
removal. It was recommended that the 
new regulation concept design for signs be 
promoted to local wineries. 

Greg Balind 13/05/14: RMS to forward TASAC 
guidelines to Council. TASAC have 
sent a letter to non-compliant 
wineries. RMS to forward list of 
non-compliant wineries to Council. 

10/06/2014: RMS to advise of non-
conforming signs 

08/04/2014 Motorcycle Parking Banna 
Avenue 

RECOMMENDED on the motion of RMS 
representative and Sgt Mark Andrews that 
the Committee endorse that the existing 
No Stopping zone on the approach side to 
the pedestrian crossings in the bottom 
block of Banna Avenue be changed to 90 
degree motorcycle parking. 

Greg Balind 01/07/14: 337’s submitted to allow 
for 3 x 1.5 metre wide motorcycle 
signs to be installed 

08/04/2014 Installation of 30 minute 
Parking East Griffith Shops 
Car Park 

RECOMMENDED on the motion of RMS 
representative and Sgt Mark Andrews that 
Traffic Committee endorse the installation 
of three (3) x 30 minute restricted parking 
spaces at the eastern end (northern side) 

Greg Balind Signs installed however the same 
has met with concerns by one (1) 
shop owner. Matter being 
investigated - ongoing. 
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Date of Meeting Item Action/Recommendation Action Officer Comment 

of the East Griffith Shops car park 
adjacent to the existing Disabled zone. 
The timed spaces be restricted 8am - 6pm 
Monday to Friday, and, 8am - 12:30pm 
Saturday.   

11/03/2014 St Patrick’s School Bus Zone RECOMMENDED on the motion of John 
Bonetti and RMS representative that:  

(a)  Approval be given for a trial bus zone 
to be installed along Warrambool Street 
for St Patrick's School. The bus zone shall 
start forty (40) metres south-east of 
Warrambool Street and extend one 
hundred and five (105) metres along 
Warrambool Street. 

(b)  During this period, Council will monitor 
and complete a risk assessment after term 
of two (2) months with the opportunity to 
review. 

Greg Balind 08/04/14: Ongoing. Letter to be 
sent to neighbouring properties 
advising of change. 

13/05/14: Mr Gordon updated the 
Committee on the status of the 
parking. 

01/07/14: Report to be presented 
at LTC 12/08/2014 

11/02/2014 Pedley Road RMS Inspection 
Station Access 

Councillor Curran advised he had been 
made aware of increasing unrest from 
residents regarding traffic using Pedley 
Road to access the RMS Inspection 
Station. RMS advised Council should send 
a letter to the Regional Manager regarding 
this issue. 

Mat Vitucci 31/03/14: Letter sent to the RMS.  

08/04/14: Still under investigation. 

10/06/2014: Culverts being 
checked. 

11/02/2014 MI Liaison regarding future 
upgrades along Jack 
McWilliam Road. 

Council meet with MI to discuss future 
upgrades with a view to accommodating 
road trains and B-Doubles. 

Graham Gordon 08/04/14: To be arranged. 
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RMS
Roads & Maritime 

Services 
Representative

Engineering 
Designs & 

Approvals Manager 
‐ Graham Gordon

Traffic Engineer ‐
Mat Vitucci

Road Safety Officer 
‐ Greg Balind

Date of Meeting Item Action/Recommendation Action Officer Comment 

12/02/2013 Kidman Way Council have met with representatives 
from Baiada and McWilliam’s and are 
currently in the process of developing a 
traffic management plan for the area 

RMS 10/12/13: Progressing 

10/06/2014: Traffic Plan to be 
looked at by Council. 

10/12/2013 Oversize Machinery Meeting to be organised or sub committee Greg Balind 10/12/13: Graham queried 
Council’s jurisdiction/responsibility 
regulating this. 

31/03/14: Letters sent out to 
prominent businesses regarding 
oversize and overmass access. 

10/06/2014: Come up with concept 
plan and then contact Businesses. 

10/09/2013 Myall Park Rd Beelbangera Rd 
Intersection 

Report to the Committee Greg Balind 10/12/13: Report for today’s 
meeting. 

11/03/14: Funding being sought for 
hatching. 

08/04/14: Ongoing. 

01/07/14: Project proposal 
submitted 
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GRIFFITH CITY COUNCIL
REPORT

CL06
SUBJECT: INSTALLATION OF NO STOPPING ZONES - YOOLOOMA STREET 

AND MACARTHUR STREET INTERSECTION 
FROM: Greg Balind, Road Safety Officer

SUMMARY

Several complaints have been received from drivers and pedestrians (including a 
visually impaired resident) in relation to the illegal parking of vehicles within the 10 
metre intersection restriction zone near the corner of Macarthur Street and Yoolooma 
Street.  Observations of the intersection reveal the peak periods of non-compliance are 
generally during afternoon finishing time associated with a nearby school. 'No Stopping' 
signs are required to be installed at the location to ensure compliance with the said 10 
metre rule.

RECOMMENDATION

(a) No Stopping zone/signs (8am - 9:30am and 2:30pm - 4:00pm school days 
only) be installed on Macarthur Street (southern side) at a location 15 metres to 
the east and 15 metres to the west of Yoolooma Street.  

(b) No Stopping zone/signs (8am - 9:30am and 2:30pm - 4:00pm school days 
only) be installed on the eastern and western side of Yoolooma Street at a 
location 10 metres to the south of Macarthur Street as per the attached plan.

BACKGROUND

The said intersection falls within the Griffith North Public School Zone. Council has 
received a number of complaints in relation vehicles parked at the intersection of 
Macarthur Street and Yoolooma Street that significantly restrict the sight distance for 
drivers approaching that intersection. Ongoing observations of the intersection 
revealed vehicles were often parked well within the 10 metre restricted zone 
particularly during the afternoon school peak period and therefore presented a safety 
concern for drivers and pedestrians (children) attending the near by Griffith North 
Public School. 

Section 170(3) of the Road Rules 2008 state that a driver must not stop on a road 
within 10 metres from the nearest point of an intersection unless permitted by existing 
parking control regulations however drivers often park contrary to the rule at the site. 
Roads and Maritime Technical Direction 2002/12c also allows for No Stopping 
zones/signs to be installed at intersection where compliance with the said Road Rule 
can not be achieved.

Safe Intersection Sight Distance 

Safe intersection sight distance is the minimum length which should be provided along 
the major road of an intersection. 
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The distance assists drivers in perceiving and reacting to hazards at an intersection 
and travelling through the intersection. The Austroads Guide to Road Design requires a 
minimum sight distance of 73 metres at intersections within a 40k/h zone. However - a 
No Stopping zone extending for that distance would be impractical to implement as it 
would mean the removal of a substantial amount of on-street parking to the detriment 
of residents as well as those frequenting the nearby school. 

Therefore - it is deemed the installation of the No Stopping zones as described will 
assist with intersection sight distance, parking management and pedestrian safety at 
the intersection. At present - there is no such sight distance concerns associated with 
the northern side of Macarthur Street at the Yoolooma Street intersection.  

ATTACHMENTS

Plan indicating proposed location of no stopping zone. 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
AGENDA ~TRAFFIC COMMITTEE ~ 8 JULY 2014 ~ PAGE 11



_________________________________________________________________________________
CL06 - Traffic Committee - 8 July 2014 - Page 3

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
AGENDA ~TRAFFIC COMMITTEE ~ 8 JULY 2014 ~ PAGE 12



_________________________________________________________________________________
CL07 - Traffic Committee - 8 July 2014 - Page 1

GRIFFITH CITY COUNCIL
REPORT

CL07
SUBJECT: INSTALLATION OF NO STOPPING ZONES IN LINE WITH THE 

PEDESTRIAN ACCESS MOBILITY PLAN - COLLINA 
FROM: Greg Balind, Road Safety Officer

SUMMARY

No Stopping zones are requitred to be established in the Collina area to compliment 
the the installation on new shared paths as per the Pedestrian Access Mobility Plans 
(PAMP) priorities.  

RECOMMENDATION

The Traffic Committee recommend:

(a) the installation of a 28 metre No Stopping zone on the northern and southern 
side of Sanders Street to the west of Clifton Boulevard (as per design 1 attached)

(b) the installation of a 37 metre No Stopping zone on the northern side of Clifton 
Boulevard adjacent to the intersection of Hillam Drive (as per design 2 attached) 

(c) the installation of 45 metre No Stopping zone on the corner of Clifton 
Boulevard and Doolan Crescent (north - as per attached design 3 attached)

BACKGROUND

Griffith City Council is in the process of establishing shared pedestrian/cycleways in the 
Collina area as per the Pedestrian Access Mobility Plan therefore parking restrictions 
are required to be implemented adjacent to kerb ramps to allow for adequate site 
distances to be achieved.

The attached plans document the pending locations along which the new paths will  
travel and the associated No Stopping zones required to be installed at crossing points . 

ATTACHMENTS

(a) Design 1 proposal
(b) Design 2 proposal
(c) Design 3 proposal
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Design 1
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Design 2
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Design 3
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GRIFFITH CITY COUNCIL
REPORT

CL08
SUBJECT: TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT PLANS - 2014 CITRUS SCULPTURE 

DISPLAY - BANNA AVENUE  
FROM: Greg Balind, Road Safety Officer

SUMMARY

Griffith City Council's Festival of the Gardens Committee will once again be involved in 
the establishment of a numerous citrus sculptures along Banna Avenue between 
Crossing Street and Bonegilla Road. A number of events have been planned to 
compliment the festival which require Traffic Management Plans. 

RECOMMENDATION

The Traffic Committee:

(a) approve the Traffic Management Plan (Annexure A) to close Banna Avenue 
(west bound and east bound) from Jondaryan Avenue/Tranter Place to Crossing 
Street on 12 October 2014 to allow for the assembly of citrus sculptures, and on 
26 October 2014 to allow for the disassembly on of the citrus sculptures 
(as per the attached Schedule 1)  

b) approve the Traffic Management Plan (Annexure B) to close Banna Avenue
(west bound only) between the existing U-turn bay and Jondaryan Avenue for the 
Festival of the Gardens event proposed for 17 October 2014 
(as per the attached Schedule 1(a)) 

BACKGROUND

 The annual Festival of the Gardens event is due to be held in Griffith from 12 October 
to 26 October 2014 inclusive. As part of that festival, numerous large sculptures made 
from citrus fruit are erected along the centre grassed area of Banna Avenue.  

Approximately 500 persons take part in the building and dismantling of the sculptures 
therefore the closure of Banna Avenue between Jondaryan Ave and Crossing Street as 
per the attached plan is warranted. Although the plan is based on approved designs 
from previous years - it should be noted that a speed limit reduction (40k/h) is sought to 
be applied to Banna Avenue for the duration of the event.   

In addition to the above - an official launch of the 2014 Festival of the Gardens has 
been planned for Friday 17 October. This launch is a family based event which will 
involve numerous attractions, official guests, tours of the citrus sculptures and street 
stall/vending marques. As a result the Festival of the Gardens Committee has asked 
for the closure of Banna Avenue (west bound only) between Jondaryan Avenue the 
U-turn bay to the east (a total distance of 200 metres) to allow for the event to 
accommodate between 300 and 800 visitors. The northern half of the Visitors 
Information Centre will also be closed to facilitate the event. 
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Due to the launch potentially attracting a broad age demographic - it is deemed 
necessary for suitable safety barriers to be established on the northern side of the 
centre median along the entire 'closed' area to restrict pedestrians from entering the 
east bound carriageway of Banna Avenue which is outside the ambit of the Traffic 
Management Plan.

ATTACHMENTS

ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTATION FOR THE TRANSPORT MANAGEMENT PLAN

Schedule 1 - Notice of Intention to Hold a Public Assembly
Special Events Notice - Transport Management Plan
Annexure 'A'  - Site map
Schedule 1 (a) - Notice of Intention
Annexure 'B' - Site Map
Public Liability Insurance - Certificate of Currency
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Annexure 'A'
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Schedule 1(a) 
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Annexure 'B'
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